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The Chatham County Planning Board met in regular session on the above date and the meeting were as follows: 
 
 
 
 

Present   Absent 

Jon Spoon, Chair 
Tony Mayer 
Amanda Roberson 
Nelson Smith 
Jamie Andrews 

Mary Roodkowsky, Vice-Chair 
Shelley Colbert 
Eric Andrews 
Clyde Frazier 

 Norma Hernandez 
Elizabeth Haddix 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Planning Department 
Jason Sullivan, Director, Chance Mullis, Assistant Director, and Dan Garrett, Clerk to the Planning Board.  
UDO Consultants: Kelly Cousino, Sean Scoopmire, and Geoff Green. 
 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair Spoon called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

II. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM: 

Chair Spoon stated there was a quorum, 9 members were present. Ms. Hernandez and Ms. Haddix were absent. 

Chair Spoon also welcomed our new At Large Planning Board member Jamie Andrews.  

III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 

Approval of the Agenda – Motion made by Vice-Chair Roodkowsky to approve the May 7th agenda, seconded by Ms. 

Robertson. The agenda was approved, 9-0, unanimously.  

IV. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES: 

Consideration of the April 2, 2024 meeting minutes. There were a couple minor edits. Motion by Mr. Mayer to approve 

the April 2nd minutes and seconded by Ms. Colbert, the minutes were approved 8-0, Mr. Frazier abstained because 

he did not attend the April meeting.    
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V. PUBLIC INPUT SESSION: 

There was not anyone who signed up to speak.  

 

VI. SUBDIVISION ITEM: 

 

1. Request by RGH Landscape Architecture, PLLC on behalf of Fitch Creations, Inc. for subdivision 

Sketch Plan Revision and Preliminary review Fearrington P.U.D. Section X, Area “F” Currituck, 

consisting of 6 lots on 3.419 acres, located off Millcroft (SR-1817), parcel 18998 in Williams Township. 

 

Mr. Sullivan said the request before the Board is for sketch plan revision and preliminary plat review and approval of 

Section X, Area “F” Currituck, consisting of 6 lots on 3.419. Six lots are proposed with an average of over a half an acre. 

The previous 12 lots design may be viewed online.    

County water is available and will be utilized.  The Water Main Extension Permit and the Authorization to Construct, dated 

February 25, 2022 issued by NC Department of Environmental Quality (NCDEQ), Division of Water Resources have been 

provided. Sewer service is provided by the Fearrington private wastewater treatment plant.  Alan Keith, P.E., Diehl & 

Phillips, P. A. provided a letter dated October 31, 2023, stated, “The Fearrington WWTP currently has capacity to serve 

Section X, Area “F” at Fearrington (1,250 gallons per day).” The Wastewater Collection System Extension Permit, issued 

by the NCDEQ, Division of Water Resources, dated October 4, 2023, has been provided. The main roadway, Millcroft, 

had final plat approval on March 5, 2024. The road name Millcroft has been approved by the Chatham County Emergency 

Operations Office as acceptable to submit for approval by the Board of County Commissioners. Fearrington is not subject 

to the Chatham County Stormwater Ordinance.  

Fearrington is subject to the 1994 Watershed Ordinance which requires a 50-foot stream buffer along perennial and 

intermittent waters not within 2500 feet of rivers. The project provides an additional 10’ voluntary stream buffer with the 50’ 

stream buffer north of the project. The stream to the east of the project has a 30’ voluntary stream buffer. An approval 

letter for revised plans dated March 25, 2024, by Mr. Justin Hasenfus, Watershed Protection Erosion Control Program 

Manager with Chatham County stated the soil erosion and sedimentation control plans are accepted. There is .304 acres 

of open space located between lots 4714 and 4716.  

The TRC reviewed the request on April 17, 2024. Mr. Robb Harrison and Alan Keith attended. Mr. Harrison stated the 

sketch plan needed to be changed since the original design was with a cul-de-sac and if they had gone with the cul-de-

sac design no trees would be left. Discussion included road names are approved per Emergency Operations. NCDOT 

asked that there be adequate sight distance for each driveway. Chatham County Historical Association asked to look for 

artifacts as the project moves forward. No other staff concerns. 

Plan Chatham was adopted by the Board of Commissioners in November 2017 and is a comprehensive plan that provides 

strategic direction to address the most pressing needs in the county. These properties are in an area of the county 

identified as villages on the Future Land Use and Conservation Plan Map. The description for villages includes retail, 

restaurants, services and offices, light industrial uses, residential with smaller lot size, public/open space, small parks, 

walking paths, and greenways.  It should be noted that Plan Chatham is not intended to be used as a regulatory tool but is 

a policy document. When reviewing subdivision applications, the boards can use the plan as a tool to identify future 

regulatory changes. 

Mr. Sullivan stated the Planning Staff recommends granting approval of the Sketch Plan revision and approval of 

Preliminary Plat as submitted with the following conditions: 

1. The county attorney shall review and approve the contract and performance guarantee prior to final plat 

recordation. 

2. Prior to final plat recordation the engineer shall certify to the county that there is all weather access for emergency 

vehicles and the certification must be approved by the Fire Marshal. 
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• Chair Spoon confirmed with the applicant that the reason for this sketch plan revision was to reduce the 

number of lots that originally was planned to save the mature trees on the project. Mr. Greg Fitch said 

yes, once we started looking at the details of the plan we realized there would not be much left of the 

trees and that is not the type of project we want to create.  

• Mr. Mayer asked what is the benefit for the developer to keep more trees verses more lots for this 

project? Mr. Fitch said once we looked into this area with more detail we realized with the topography 

and the protected water features this area would create tight lots and that is not our goal. We also 

wanted to provide the feeling of a wooded area and spaced-out lots, much like Area M, which is next to 

this project, we wanted it to flow smoothly and feel the same.    

 

Motion made by Ms. Robertson to approve this item, seconded by Mr. Mayer. There was a vote and the item 

was approved 9-0, unanimously.  

 

VII. UNIFIED DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE: 

 

1. UDO Module 2: Development Standards Public Review Draft Presentation. 

 

• Chair Spoon said we will be receiving a presentation from the UDO consultants, Kelly Cousino, Sean 

Scoopmire, and Geoff Green. Chair Spoon also asked if there was anyone in attendance that would like 

to provide public input. There was no one wishing to speak.  

• Ms. Kelly Cousino started the presentation and spoke on the slides below.  
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• Chair Spoon asked if scenario testing is something we could incorporate into the Planning Board 

schedule later on in the year to conduct a trial scenario evaluating a project under the new criteria. Mr. 

Sullivan said yes, once staff and the consultants have run through some of the scenarios then we can 

bring a testing project to the Planning Board for the board to see the process and the new regulations.  
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• Vice-Chair Roodkowsky said she does not see much on poverty and jobs in the health and equity 

report on the economic side, which has a lot to do with health and equity. Mr. Mullis said a lot of the 

information used in the health and equity report was pulled from the Chatham County community health 

assessment and there was a lot of small meetings with Planning and Health department staff as well as 

with a White & Smith consultant. That consultant did a lot of research on this and navigated where the 

areas aligned with the community health assessment and the with the research we will incorporate into 

a regulatory framework. Vice-Chair Roodkowsky said when we look at community centers and 

employment nodes and how we zone parcels in those areas, we need to make sure there are 

opportunities to create jobs, because income has everything to do with every one of these listed terms. 

It would be wise to promote employment appropriately and linking it to health and equity.  

• Ms. Cousino said the focus was mostly what we could do in the UDO, but we see the link between 

zoning and the employment centers and some of the nodes that are in the Comprehensive Plan and 

tying that to health and equity. Ms. Cousino asked if the board would like to see revisions regarding 

this. Vice-Chair Roodkowsky said she would like to see a core area that points to that direction, making 

explicit linkages could be useful and helping that happen in a planned way. Chair Spoon said we could 

make references to the EDC strategic plan, because they are already planning on covering these 

topics. 

• Ms. Colbert said a portion of the focus on this was funded with a public health grant and understands 

what is being discussed, but some of these key issues are tied to the funding. Mr. Mullis said that is 
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correct, the whole assessment was funded by a grant for the Health department. The Planning and 

Health department have been collaborating more on different projects because we want to connect our 

fields and what is best for the public.  

• Mr. Smith asked what does this health assessment actually mean, how much detail will be researched? 

Mr. Mullis said this health assessment is focusing on the core areas that we can modify within the 

regulatory framework to help improve and promote different topics and initiatives within the county. Mr. 

Sullivan said this is also tied into the 3-year health assessment that the Health department does and is 

actually underway right now. They have people going door to door with a survey to capture a lot of 

information for that assessment.  

• Jamie Andrews said in terms of the assessment and representation of the topics in the report, it would 

be helpful to do more like what is seen on page 14 of the report. There are maps shown overlapping 

between low access to food and low income, if there were to be more representations of that in areas 

such as different racial makeups and provide access to green spaces or community spaces, and things 

like that. Jamie Andrews said where these gaps overlap enhances the visual representation of equity or 

where those needs may be. Ms. Cousino said some of the maps and graphics in the report were from 

other sources because the funding did not allow for original material.   
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• Chair Spoon asked if we are planning on having any mechanism in place where a historical building 

could take advantage of a rehab code, so they are not required to come up to the current aesthetic 

standards? Ms. Cousino said we have not incorporated a rehab code so that would fall into non-

conforming provisions. Ms. Cousino said it might be worth looking into and produce different standards 

for historical structures. Chair Spoon said there is a state rehab code we could refer to, but we do need 

to have something in place so a historic building is not required to add all these new design aspects, 

but rather it can keep its historic character. 

• Ms. Robertson said these materials can be costly, what if someone wanted to build a shed behind their 

house, would they be required to use the same material? Ms. Cousino said the current draft does not 
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exempt accessory buildings, but that also came up at the BOC meeting so it will be added. Ms. 

Robertson also said regarding the solar panels required for buildings greater than 100,000 sf, can the 

square foot requirement be lowered? Ms. Cousino said yes it can be lowered and this is something else 

we discussed with the commissioners in detail and they asked the consultants to look further into some 

different ideas for smaller buildings.  

• Mr. Frazier said he is a big supporter of the solar panels in parking lots, but what is the logic of 

wrapping the support columns? Chair Spoon said he believes the wrapping is for durability and too 

protect the structure from cars that would potentially hit the support beams. Ms. Cousino said that is 

correct, the concrete wrapping is for durability, aesthetics, and safety. Mr. Sullivan said the structure is 

normally aluminum, so this is most likely for structure and safety. Ms. Robertson said it would be good 

to add that this requirement is for structural support rather than aesthetics.  

• Ms. Robertson said she has a concern for the cost that will go into the aesthetics and we need a 

balance. Mr. Mayer said he has concerns for small businesses and how they may be able to budget for 

this. Mr. Mayer also asked if there is a determined amount of solar energy the business is required to 

produce for the size of their project. Ms. Couisno said that is not defined, but that is a good point and 

we will look into that.           

 

 

 

        

• Consultant Geoff Green spoke on the next several slides regarding landscaping and screening. 

 

        

 

• Chair Spoon asked if there was any mention of invasive species remediation in buffers? Mr. Green said 

yes, there is a list of approved species that you are allowed to plant and a list of invasive species which 
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you are not allowed to plant. Ms. Robertson asked if the approved plant list is native plants and no 

other alternatives. Mr. Green said it is not all native, but a certain percentage of the buffer must be 

native plants. Mr. Mayer said he was part of creating this list when he was on the Appearance 

Commission and this is a good list.  

 

• Ms. Cousino spoke on the following slides regarding lighting.      

 

         

 

     

 

• Eric Andrews asked about category LZ-1 and if commercial farming such as poultry houses would be 

required to have low ambient lighting. Mr. Sullivan said they would be exempt because they are a bona 

fide farm, we cannot regulate a farm.  

• Mr. Smith asked about residential security lighting. Ms. Cousino said this does not apply to residential 

except for multifamily five or more units and apartment complexes.  

• Ms. Robertson said the lighting and the night sky has been a big deal in Chatham for a long time and 

glad to see this in the UDO, but can we look at lowering these standards. Ms. Robertson suggested LZ-

1 with no ambient lighting and LZ-2 as low ambient lighting, there will be growth and the light pollution it 

will bring needs to be managed as we move forward. Ms. Cousino said this only applied to non-

residential districts and would not apply to residential districts. Ms. Cousino said a step further would be 

to regulate lighting, but that is hard to enforce. Mr. Sullivan stated staff has regulated outdoor lighting 

for many decades and in the last 5 years we have probably received 3 complaints about residential 

lighting and in all three of those cases there was an underlining issue between the neighbors. The 

exterior light was a secondary issue.  
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• Mr. Mayer said he is mostly concerned about street lighting and feels like we need to be strict on those 

regulations and keep them out of the rural areas.  

• Jamie Andrews asked to what extent do we impose lighting standards on buildings in low density or 

single-family residential areas. Mr. Sullivan stated there are statutory limitations on zoning regulations 

and the county attorney said the way the law is written we probably could regulate exterior lighting, but 

as far as other aspects of how a house may look we cannot regulate unless it is in a historical district.  

• Jamie Andrews asked about street and other public lighting, will the new BUG standards apply to 

existing fixtures or as we move forward with new fixtures? Ms. Cousino said this will be for new 

development, or new or replacement light fixtures on existing development property.  

• Ms. Colbert asked if NCDOT has any jurisdiction over these lighting concerns? Mr. Sullivan stated 

NCDOT has jurisdiction on the interstates where they are installing the lighting, other than that, it is just 

another utility being installed as far as they are concerned.  

• Chair Spoon said we need to have something for nuisance lighting in residential areas for extreme 

cases. Ms. Cousino said under the applicability we do not regulate lighting on the interior of a building, 

except to prohibit it from being a nuisance, and then we defined what that means. We could do the 

same thing for residential exterior lighting. Mr. Frazier stated the proposal does include a prohibition on 

nuisance lighting under section 4.5.4.c., lighting that creates excessive glare or light trespass. Chair 

Spoon said we could further define that with what level is excessive brightness.      

 

 

• Mr. Green spoke on the following slides regarding parking & loading. 
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• Vice-Chair Roodkowsky said in the UDO subcommittee review we discussed providing safe 

pedestrian transit between parking lots and from the parking lots to structures, has that been 

incorporated in this section? Mr. Green said yes, the destination to the off-site parking has to meet 

standards, such as a sidewalk if it crosses a road there needs to be safe crossing. Vice-Chair 

Roodkowsky also confirmed these same standards for parking are applied in the residential areas. 

Mr. Green said yes, there are parking standards and requirements in the residential areas as well 

for the parking lots.  

• Mr. Mayer asked if these standards had been coordinated with public transit? Mr. Green said giving 

the current transit in the county it is hard to adjust this to take public transit into account. By 

eliminating the minimum parking requirement, the idea is the development will provide the required 

parking today, but over time there is a possibility for transit and can be redeveloped if needed. Mr. 

Mayer said are there standards residents will wish we adopted 20 years from now that would help 

with transit planning? Mr. Green said the standards are requiring sidewalks with street frontage to 

the destination and that will start the infrastructure for future transit in the county.  

• Mr. Smith asked would either the residential parking or the off-site parking lots include large 

vehicles like RV’s, boats, or the occasional truck driver to leave their semi-trailer? Mr. Green said 

multifamily developments will need to provide a certain number of parking spaces, but there are no 

provisions beyond that for extra spaces. The developer can provide extra parking if they choose to, 

but it is not required. Mr. Green said as far as commercial parking for residential areas, we do not 

have any provisions for, but we will be willing to look into that. Chair Spoon said that falls under 

HOA regulations and they generally do not allow that, although there is one development that is 

providing RV parking for their residents and it is working well for them.  

• Jamie Andrews said they were curious about were do the solar energy panels come into play when 

we are talking about these minimum parking requirements especially in residential areas. Mr. Green 

said those requirements fell under the landscaping provisions for parking lots and is more for larger 

parking lots and not intended for smaller residential parking.  

• Ms. Colbert said when we are talking about not having minimums for parking, what about disabled 

parking access? Mr. Green said there are requirements if the development provides parking for 

disabled parking spaces, the appropriate percentage of spaces must be for disabled parking and 

that is required by state law.  

• Mr. Mayer said it is difficult for me to support cutting trees down for solar panels. Mr. Green said 

when a parking lot is being constructed all the trees are removed and then new trees are planed in 
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the small islands. So, no trees are being saved, this provides an option for the developer. Mr. Mayer 

said the new trees will stay and grow old, but the solar panels could be broken and worthless in 30 

or 40 years. Mr. Green said the developer does not have to do all or the other, they can do both 

trees and solar. Mr. Mayer said it seems like we are pitting two environmental groups against each 

other and is voicing his complaint.  

 

• Mr. Sean Scoopmire spoke on the following slides regarding signs. 

 

           

 

• Ms. Colbert said she does not see any regulations for county owned property. Mr. Scoopmire said 

government signs are exempt. Ms. Colbert said that makes sense, but we have examples throughout 

the county where schools have commercial signage on school property and it abuts a residential 

neighborhood. Mr. Scoopmire said he will look to see if the school district is listed, normally we do not 

include the school district, but sometimes we do. Mr. Scoopmire asked if the board would prefer the 

school district not be included in the exempt signs category. Ms. Colbert said she will forward examples 

and this is something we could discuss in further detail at a later date. As an example, a middle school 

has close to 60 signs on all of the athletic fields which are banner type signs that have been up for over 

a year and directly face into a residential area. This is where the regulation could be used in the same 

manner for commercial signs in other locations. Mr. Scoopmire said that is a good point and we will 

look into it.  

• Mr., Mayer asked if neighborhood entrance signs are regulated. Mr. Scoopmire said yes, they are 

regulated and are required to be a soft appearance and blend with the landscaping surrounding it. Mr. 

Scoopmire said if you could provide us some neighborhood signs you do not like, that will help us 

understand what you are referring to and we can refine the design standards.   
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• Mr. Frazier said about multi-tenant signs, would this restriction push developments to buildings with 

multiple separate entrances and single level developments? Mr. Scoopmire said that is an interesting 

point on how this sign regulation could determine the building orientation, we will consider this and see 

if we can polish this restriction.   

 

 

  

 

 

• Jamie Andrews asked to elaborate on the uplighting, downlighting, and electronic messaging centers 

have as far as control on brightness and color. Mr. Scoopmire said for uplighting and downlighting, 

generally the lighting standards require downlighting, and it was recommended by staff and the county 

attorney we do not recommend we not include downlighting on sign standards because it would create 

a significant problem and limitation for billboards. Jamie Andrews said downlighting is good especially 

when it comes to billboards and if they are large and electronic projecting every which way, it can be 

intrusive. Chair Spoon said we are making billboard non-conforming and we should not see many more 

in Chatham County, not sure how many concessions we need to make for them. Mr. Scoopmire said 

there is a prohibition on the electronic billboards.   
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• Ms. Cousino spoke on the following slides regarding subdivision standards.      

 

       

 

 

 

 

• Mr. Frazier said it is not clear if we will accomplish anything with this regulation because if a developer 

has 50 acres and divide it into 10 acre lots, they are exempt from the subdivision regulation. Mr. Frazier 

said he is not sure there is a better way to do this but can see how developers will try to get around it. 

Ms. Cousino said the case study that is in the Comprehensive Plan is based on R1 zoning which is 

most of the county with 1 acre lot sizes. With these new districts we are allowing much larger lot sizes 

and perhaps that change is more effective as you have mentioned. Chair Spoon asked if we are going 

to precisely draw these new districts around the soils we want to protect, or is this going to be applied 

to large blanket areas in the western part of the county? Ms. Cousino said we do not have an answer 

for that yet, but it will be deliberate, but not sure parcel by parcel. Chair Spoon recommended to be as 

precise as possible.  

 

• Mr. Mayer asked if this has been done in other jurisdictions and has it worked? Ms. Cousino said it has 

been done in other jurisdictions but cannot speak on the success over time.  
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• Eric Andrews said on this table where it says public water and sewer, private wastewater treatment is 

considered public sewer. Mr. Sullivan said yes, operations like Aqua and Old North State are 

considered public utilities. Mr. Frazier said conservation subdivisions will not be allowed in any of these 

districts? Ms. Cousino said conservation subdivision will be located in all of the residential districts, 

these are listing mostly industrial districts.  
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• Ms. Cousino spoke on the following slides regarding conservation open space. 

 

      

 

 

• Ms. Robertson said the tree protection working group recommended 50% of site area in conservation 

subdivision, is there a reason why we only increased it to 45%? Ms. Cousino said it originally was 40% 

and the tree protection working group suggested 50%, we compromised at 45%. Ms. Robertson asked 

what was the need for a compromise? Ms. Cousino said 40% is a significant amount and we felt an 

additional 10% was a large jump, considering other things we proposed that will require other land that 

will need to be set aside. With the new standards there will be more open space required than just what 

the percentages that are called out here. Chair Spoon said we want developers to use this model and if 

we make it too cost prohibitive then they will not utilize the conservation subdivision. Ms. Cousino said 

that is a good point, because the alternative is a conventional subdivision which only requires 15% 

open space.  

• Ms. Robertson said another recommendation from the tree protection working group suggested is that 

the open space is unsegmented, the land needed to be contiguous. That is something else that was left 

out and feels the land should be contiguous for a conservation subdivision. Ms. Cousino said that was a 

recommendation and we did not use that because when you have multiple open space it can be more 

accessible to people in the development, it can be closer to their homes. Mr. Frazier said there may be 

areas of discrete natural areas and they end up downgrading what you protect if you are required to 
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keep it contiguous. Ms. Robertson said that is a good point, but it could be written in such a way where 

if something like that arises it can be an exception.  

• Jamie Andrews asked if there is a minimum size of how large each piece for open space. If there is a 

45% open space requirement, but it is in 3-acre sections it could accomplish what we are intending. Ms. 

Cousino said yes, natural areas require a minimum of 2500 sf, and the minimum area depends on the 

function of the open space. Jamie Andrews asked if we could incorporate larger sections for larger 

subdivisions whether they are not all connected or one large, connected section, there is at least a 

significant size for the minimum open space areas. Ms. Robertson said that would be helpful, but a lot 

of the reason for connectivity has to do with protecting it for the animals and wildlife that live there. We 

do not want that to be divided because then we will not have the natural corridors that are created when 

you protect large areas of land. You lose that when it is segmented in that way. Ms. Cousino said we do 

provide incentives for wildlife corridors. When all-natural space is connected by wildlife corridor at least 

50’ in width and it connects to a natural space to an adjacent property, then the open space 

requirement can be reduced by 5%. Eric Andrews said this conservation subdivision is supposed to be 

an incentive for the developer to set aside, 45% is a lot of space to set aside. Ms. Robertson said she is 

glad to see the conservation subdivision applications come through, but she respects the work that the 

tree protection working group did and their suggestions.  

 

• Ms. Robertson said one of the things she would like to see is the potential of meadows and prairies, 

which this piedmont area used to be full of. If there is a project that does not have any trees, maybe a 

requirement, rather than planting trees, is to make that open area a meadow or a prairie that promotes 

pollinators which we need. Ms. Casino said that sounds like that could be folded into tree protection. 

Mr. Sullivan said in the past our conservation subdivision used to allow all the buffers to be calculated 

for their open space, but we did the text amendment and removed that credit towards the percentage. 

We felt on the staff side to have the requirement at 50%, plus none of the buffers can be calculated 

towards the open space to be too excessive. In the draft it is 45%, but they can get a 25% credit for 

riparian buffers and floodplains. Mr. Sullivan said the developer will look at the lot count because that is 

how they make their money. If they can get more lots in the conservation subdivision then that is the 

route they will take.  

 

 

 

• Chair Spoon asked would a developer be able to sell a conservation easement to an establishment like 

Triangle Land Conservancy or one of those groups to maintain their open space and natural space? 
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Ms. Cousino said yes that will be allowed and there is a provision for that type of maintenance 

agreement.  

 

 

 

• Mr. Frazier asked why does a cemetery need a buffer? Mr. Sullivan said this comes from the Chatham 

County Historical Society because we have a lot of cemeteries with just rocks as head and foot stones 

and there can be unidentified burial sites beyond the limits of the cemetery. This is based on guidance 

from the Office of State Archaeology. Mr. Frazier asked if there would be access to the cemetery. Ms. 

Cousino said there will be allowed to have access, this just limits the tree removal. There is also a state 

law and standards for cemetery access.   

 

• Mr. Scoopmire spoke on the following slides regarding tree protection. 

 

      

 

• Chair Spoon asked if there is an incentive for neighboring developments that are being developed at 

the same time for connecting their tree save areas? Mr. Scoopmire said there is not, but we can add 

one. Chair Spoon said it would be good if that could happen, that way there would be a large section 

saved. Eric Andrews said that is a good idea and any boarder trees that are saved should be 

incentivized as well. Mr. Scoopmire said you can count the tree save areas as your buffers and also 

riparian buffers. There is an incentive to keep the existing trees.    
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• Vice-Chair Roodkowsky asked is there any way to incentivize keeping existing trees on the lot and build 

the home around the trees rather than clear cut and plant new trees? Mr. Scoopmire said yes, the best 

and effective way would be a specimen tree preservation standard and we can include that. Mr. Frazier 

said where he lives there were four large trees and now there is only one left. The others have been 

uprooted or died, large limbs fall and one tree caused significant damage, it is not always a good idea 

to build around large trees because you can damage them.    

• Ms. Robertson said the word heritage is a much better word to use because trees are old and have 

been here for generations and should have a lot of meaning to a lot of people. We have lost so many 

large old trees. Trees matter, and we need to fight to protect them here in Chatham County and we 

need to keep this in the UDO and be specific in order to protect the grand trees in Chatham. We are 

one of the last places in the triangle area that has significant tree coverage left, we need to protect that 

and change the way humans interact with the environment because we are part of that environment. 

Ms. Robertson said she would like to see the R5 go up to 50%, if we want to be ambitious on the tree 

protection we want to achieve here in Chatham County, then this is what we require if you want to 

develop here.  

• Ms. Robertson said she would like to understand the incentives better and asked for that to be 

explained. Mr. Scoopmire said the incentive is a self-contained incentive. Increasing density is one of 

the primary ways you can incentivize a developer to do something you would like to see them do. Each 

of these percentages can be decreased by 2.5% not to exceed 5% if they hit one of the thresholds for 

the areas we are incentivizing. For example, if the developer would have both riparian and existing 

hardwoods in R5, then the percentage would drop from 45% to 40%. They have an incentive to select 

and preserve an area so they can minimize the tree save area. Ms. Robertson said why don’t we put 

that tree save requirement up to 50%? Mr. Scoopmire said if you want to change these numbers they 

can be changed. Ms. Robertson said the tree protection working group suggested 50% in R5 and this is 

a group of well-respected Chatham citizens and George Lucier was one of them and he used to serve 

as chair of this board. Mr. Scoopmire said there are other options we can look at and discuss. These 

numbers are pretty high, 40% is considered pretty high, all of these numbers are in the high range. Ms. 

Robertson said they should be high; we are living in an era of climate change and we need to take it 

seriously.  

 

• Ms. Colbert said rather than making any specific recommendations in this meeting tonight, we go 

through the remaining material and then go back and review some of the items that were brought up 
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and provide feedback. Chair Spoon said we still have a lot to cover and we need to keep moving 

forward to finish this presentation.  

 

           

 

 

• Mr. Frazier asked about the requirement to have administrative approval for tree removal on a 

development site, can someone describe that situation? Mr. Sullivan said this would be for small 

changes, for example there could be a tree that is dying or dead and action needed to be taken within a 

buffer, to remove the tree is made by administration for small situations like that. Eric Andrews said 

where he lives trees are considered a crop, do we have a stipulation where a parcel has been cleared 

and then sells to a developer, would there be a postponement of the development? Mr. Sullivan said 

what we have in our regulations now is 3 and 5 year withholding and that will carry over to the UDO. 

The 3- and 5-year postponement is only triggered when there is a significant disruption to the riparian 

buffers, not tree harvesting. 

 

• Vice-Chair Roodkowsky reminded everyone to submit their comments and concerns to Chair Spoon 

and Mr. Mullis because these are important concerns, we just do not have the time to go into detail this 

evening.  

 

• Ms. Cousino spoke on the following slides regarding infrastructure & public improvements.  
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• Chair Spoon said we have heard from developers recently that we are in a district that the NCDOT 

does not allow utilities under public roads, which has caused some problems for some developers. 

Have we received any feedback from NCDOT on that requirement? Mr. Sullivan said the NCDOT is 

requiring all the utilities to be located in the Right-of-Way outside of the pavement. The reason why they 

are going away from having the sewer under the road is if the road needs to be widened all those 

utilities need to be relocated and the taxpayers are paying for it. They are starting to take all of this 

seriously to minimize the cost to the taxpayers.   
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• Mr. Green spoke on the following slides regarding watershed & riparian buffer protection. 
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• Ms. Cousino spoke on the following slides regarding stormwater management, erosion control & 

sedimentation control, flood damage prevention, appendices, and definitions & acronyms. 

       

 

      

 

      

 

• This concludes the UDO module 2 presentation. The Planning Board members thanked the consultants 

for the presentation and all their time and effort that has been put into the UDO. 
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VIII. NEW BUSINESS:     

No new business.  

 

IX. BOARD MEMBERS ITEMS: 

 

1. Update from the Planning Board liaisons. 

 

• Ms. Robertson said the Pittsboro Planning Board has made some significant text amendment changes 

regarding affordable housing.    

• Ms. Colbert said Siler City has released their draft Comprehensive Land Use Plan and shared the link to 

Chair Spoon and will forward it to anyone else who is interested.   

• Chair Spoon said the UDO subcommittee met and reviewed chapters 12, 13, and 18. Our next meeting will be 

towards the end of the summer to review the full annotated outline. Ms. Robertson asked if Bynum as a 

historical district has been included in the UDO? Chair Spoon said he has not seen it yet and has asked about 

the rehab code as well. We will keep note of it and ask about it.    

 
2. Discuss and decide the June Planning Board meeting location. 

The Board discussed and agreed the June meeting will be held in person at the Agricultural & Conference Center.  
 

X. PLANNING DIRECTOR’S REPORTS: 

Mr. Sullivan reported on the following: 

1. Minor Subdivisions / Exempt Maps - See Attachments.  

2. Unified Development Ordinance Update. 

o Mr. Sullivan asked if we could have a Planning Board special meeting on July 16th for the UDO 

consultant presentation for module 3 with an option of being virtual. There was some discussion 

about the special meeting, and it was agreed that the special meeting will be held on July 16th at the 

Old Agriculture building.   

3. May Public Hearing Items. 

o Whistling Woods Rezoning 

o Renago, LLC Rezoning 

 

4. Sanford Annexation. 

o Mr. Sullivan said the BOC voted to request a repeal to the legislation that prohibits Sanford from 

annexing into Chatham County. If the legislation repeals this statute then Sanford will be allowed to 

start annexing into Chatham.    

5. UNC School of Government training. 

o Mr. Sullivan requested any member who wants to attend the Planning Board training course at UNC 

to let him know as soon as possible because the budget is coming to a close for FY2024.  

6. Goldston annexation. 

o Mr. Sullivan showed the Planning Board a map of Goldston and the potential look of 

Goldston once the new annexation are approved.  
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XI. ADJOURNMENT: 

There being no further business, motion made by Ms. Colbert to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Smith. There was a vote of 

9-0 and the meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m. 

 

 

Signed: __________________________________________________/______________  

  Jon Spoon, Chair      Date 

 

Attest:  __________________________________________________/______________  

  Dan Garrett, Clerk to the Board    Date  


